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THE OHIO STATE UNIVERSITY 
 

OFFICIAL PROCEEDINGS OF THE 
 

NINETH MEETING OF THE 
 

WEXNER MEDICAL CENTER BOARD 
 

Columbus, Ohio, December 12, 2014 
 

The Wexner Medical Center Board met on Friday, December 12 at the Richard M. Ross Heart Hospital, 
Columbus, Ohio, pursuant to adjournment. 

 
**  **  ** 

 
Minutes of the last meeting were approved. 

 
**  **  **
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Mr. Wexner called the meeting of the Wexner Medical Center Board to order on Friday, December 12, 2014 
at 10:03am. 
 
Present: Leslie A. Wexner, Chairman, William G. Jurgensen, Abigail S. Wexner, Stephen D. Steinour, John 
F. Wolfe, Michael V. Drake, Steven G. Gabbe, Geoffrey S. Chatas, E. Christopher Ellison, and Michael A. 
Caligiuri. Janet B. Reid was late. 
 
Mr. Wexner: 

 
Good morning. I would like to convene the meeting of the Wexner Medical Center Board and ask Blake 
to note the attendance. 
 
The minutes of the November meeting have been circulated. If there are no additions or corrections, the 
minutes are approved as distributed. 
 
Dr. Gabbe, you are first. 
 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
Thank you. Welcome everyone. This is a very exciting and a very monumental day for the Wexner Medical 
Center because early this morning, the first patients moved into the new James Cancer Hospital and 
Solove Research Institute and Critical Care Center. I will emphasize, in the case of this morning, it was 
the Critical Care Center. Many of us were here around 4:30 this morning to gather with the teams that 
have been working on this move for over two years. The move today was for the Critical Care Patients, 
approximately 40, were moved an hour and 15 minutes ahead of schedule. It was done smoothly and 
without incident. Remember that these are the sickest patients we have. Many on ventilators. This is a 
tribute to the staff and the teams for organizing this.  
 
As it turns out, John Chrisman, who is the head of Critical Care here, had done this twice before, once at 
the Nashville VA, and another time at Vermont. For him it was a bigger move but something that he’s 
accomplished in the past.  
 
I’d ask Dave Schuler, Jeff Walker, others who were there this morning if they would like to comment. We 
are so pleased and breathing a sigh of relief that it went as smoothly as it did. Mike. 
 

Dr. Caligiuri: 
 
I think today has been fantastic. We completed the 40 patients. Kudos, as Steve said, to everyone. 
Sunday will be the 200 patient move. We were going to move in four phases, started at 8:30 in the 
morning, patients will be moved at 6 minute intervals, this should be done by 6:30 in the evening.  
 
There will be 500 volunteers. We closed the doors at the number of people that wanted to volunteer for 
this. They are going to be phenomenally important and helpful. We’ve got an ascending command center 
that is as the patients are sent out of the “old” James, two physicians at each bed. There is a center set 
up, very much like a room here, staffed with about 15 people, everything is monitored live, visually as 
well as over the phone lines. We have a receiving center in the new James that was activated this 
morning, receiving all of the calls and any issues that come up during this move. It’ll be very complex. 
Two physicians stabilize the patient, bring them over, and then two physicians receive each patient, as I 
said, at every six minute intervals, 200 patients over the course of a day, a lot to do. We’re going to hope 
for the best. We expect it to go well of course it’s a million square feet, a billion things that could go wrong. 
We’re on top of it. We will keep people notified.  
 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
Thank you, Mike. I think how well this has gone today reflects what you see in front of you which was 
something that appeared in The Dispatch and other media announcing one of the safest places on earth, 
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The Wexner Medical Center. We’re very proud of this, as you can imagine, for our recognition by the 
University Health Systems Consortium to be third among all of the academic Medical Centers that make 
up this important organization, superior performance, high quality, safe, efficient, and patient centered. I 
know we all take great pride in that.  
 
I’d also like to recognize one of our outstanding nursing staff, Rochelle Santos, who is a staff nurse in our 
post-anesthesia care unit, who was recognized this year by the March of Dimes as the nurse of the year 
in surgical services in the state of Ohio. Congratulations to Rochelle. I think she represents the 
outstanding nursing team that we have here at the Wexner Medical Center.  
 
We have up on the screen and in front of you, our medical center performance scorecard. This is through 
October. The first item under quality and service is inpatient mortality and it is green as it has been in the 
past as we have one of the lowest observed to expected mortalities in the country and that continues. 
Overall patient satisfaction is red. This is the percent of our patients who give us the highest ratings, a 
nine or a 10. For inpatients this was at the 74 percent mark and for outpatients the 90.6 percent mark. 
This has improved going into November, which we were pleased to see. Still not at the 90th percentile 
and we are working toward that. I’d say that generally, July, August, September, and October have been 
months where we have scored lower perhaps because we’re bringing on many new staff, residents, 
faculty, and fellows.  
 
This first quarter, third, of the year was the best we’ve had and should put us in a much better position to 
reach 90 percent as the year goes along. I do remember Mr. Jurgensen telling us that we should accept 
nothing less than the 100 percent but we’re working towards the 90 percent right now. US News and 
World Report will not be available for Best Hospitals until July. I won’t comment much on the financial 
metrics because Mr. Geier will.  
 

Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
This is an overall satisfaction metric. But underneath it, I am going to guess, are some number of 
important areas that lead to the impression. I think what would be helpful is, not necessarily for today, if 
you break it down into the five or six and then say, here is the real issue that’s embedded in this. What I 
am really fishing for at the end is if there are things that are part of an academic medical center where 
teaching and other things are going on that might not be present in a pure clinical operation. For instance, 
you get visited by more than one person at a time.  
 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
I know exactly what issue you are raising. I was going to mention that through the first four months of the 
year, the Ross Heart Hospital was at the 96 percent and the James is generally right around 90 percent. 
They are our best performing hospitals. I think we can come back at our next meeting and give you that 
break down and can focus on several of the areas that you’re pointing to.  
 

Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
Yes because I think this is something we’re going to need to do.  
 

Dr. Moffatt-Bruce:  
 
There are domains like doctor communication. Is that affected by an academic medical center where you 
have medical students, residents, fellows, and attendings. Cleanliness, critical test results, those are all 
different domains and we can certainly bring you back where those opportunities are and how we have 
improved yet we still have more opportunities.  
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Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
You know my last comment is that satisfaction measures, at least in our corporate world, actually as a 
lagging indicator. Sometimes it’s called net promotor score. The real question is, would you recommend 
and do we ask that question? 
 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
Yes.  
 

Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
And do we score that?  
 

Dr. Gabbe:  
 
That is the outpatient question. Would you recommend?  
 
We can bring that data back to you. I agree this is a lagging indicator and we should bring that back. We 
will at our next meeting.  
 

President Drake: 
 
We were visiting University Hospital East earlier this week and University Hospital East Orthopedics, I 
believe, does well.  
 
One of the things that I think is interesting is that different units within our enterprise do better or worse 
depending on things that might not be intuitive. Quality of care, the way the people interact, all those kind 
of things, are really important. To say that University Hospital East, which has less investment in other 
things than many other places, performs really well in the patient satisfaction. I think there are things that 
we ourselves can learn from ourselves as we move forward.  
 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
University Hospital East has been making excellent progress in this area. We can bring that back and 
show that to you.  
 
In terms of the financial metrics, Pete will cover the days cash on hand, our revenue for adjusted 
admission, and our expenses per adjusted admission.  
 
Looking at development dollars, we were red through October and you can see at $25.7 million. We did 
receive just recently a large gift from the Frick family of $2 million to support our electrophysiology 
program. The break down, if you’re interested in that $25.7 million, I can tell you that the largest 
component is, as you’d expect, the James at just over $19 million, followed by neurosciences at just over 
$4 million, and the medical center itself at about $3 million. We know December is usually a big month 
for development and we would expect to see that number increase and improve.  
 
Patty, are there any comments you want to make.  
 

Ms. Hill-Callahan: 
 
Yes, actually to date we’re at $32 million and we’re expecting another $16 to $18 million before the end 
of the calendar year.  
 

 



December 12, 2014 meeting, Wexner Medical Center Board 
 

233 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
Excellent, thank you.  
 
An area we are concerned about and you can see under research excellence is our NIH awards; in the 
red, at $28.9 million through October. Through November, we were just above $32 million. We had a very 
good fiscal year 2014 with several large awards early that year. We’re actually 28 percent off where we 
were last year. In part, this reflects those large grants we received last year. It also reflects the funding 
climate in the NIH. We would hope that by December, which is when they have another funding cycle, 
we would see improvement. We’re optimistic because our submissions to the NIH are up 32 percent and 
our funding success has also been higher this year. We have more proposals going in. We’re getting 
funded at a higher rate. We hope that that will improve but that is an area we are focusing on; working 
with Dean Ellison and our Vice Dean for Research, Dr. Groden. Chris is here, I don’t know if you would 
like to add.  
 

Dr. Ellison: 
 
I would say that we have submitted 33 proposals, I think, this year as compared to 26 last year. We are 
ahead of number of proposals for funding and funding rate is greater. We are optimistic that this will turn 
the corner.  
 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
Thank you. The other two areas on the scorecard are yellow. We are awaiting data for both US News 
and World Report medical schools report, which will come out in April, and our workforce engagement 
survey.  
 
That’s the scorecard to date. I would be happy to answer any questions about it that we haven’t 
addressed.  

 
Mr. Wexner: 

 
Questions? Thank you very much.  
 

Dr. Gabbe: 
 
We will be back with the data on patient satisfaction at our next meeting.  
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
Pete?  
 

Mr. Geier: 
 
Good morning. When we sent the book out, we had only October closed but we’ve set at everybody’s 
place, November year-to-date which is the slide that we have up.  
 
Many of the trends I reported on continue. All the hospitals are significantly above a year ago and better 
than budget. Next time I will bring a hospital-by-hospital break down.  
 
A couple of comments on the financials that you see. We were above budget on admissions through 
October. We were off a bit in November. Our length of stay was up, mostly in hospital medicine but it 
looks like this month we’re back green through the early part of December.  
 
Surgical volume has continued to be a good story on the inpatient side, Ross, University Hospital, and 
University Hospital East are all over budget and on outpatient, and all of the hospitals and the surgery 
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center are over budget for the year. Some of the services that have been particularly strong are open 
heart and vascular service in the Ross, neurosurgery, our transplant program. With the lung transplant 
program being reinstated, we’re actually over budget for the first time in many years, urology and surgical 
oncology.  
 
Our outpatient volume continues to grow across the board. The bariatric program is seeing significant 
growth in weight management, respiratory therapy, and radiation oncology at the Stephanie Spelman. 
We opened an endoscopy suite at University Hospital East, which is quite busy and our cardiac rehab.  
 
Emergency department visits. We talked a little bit about that last week and the fact that we have been 
full and getting patients in and obviously opening the new hospitals will help with this. For the first five 
months of the year, we were on divert in the emergency room. When you translate the days, we were 
actually on divert a total of 15 days during that period of time. When you’re on divert, you let Central Ohio 
Trauma and other ambulance services know you’re full. Our emergency room is essentially shut down 
for those periods of time. Now it doesn’t happen on days, it happens on hours during the day but if that 
was just open you’d probably have about another 2,800 visits to the emergency room and more 
admissions. This issue of getting our capacity opened up so that we can get patients through and into the 
new beds is very real.  
 
With the surgical volume being above budget and the outpatient, you can see, operating revenues are 
over budget and over last year. Expenses continue to be a good story. Actually, in the month of 
November, our total expenses were lower than they were in November a year ago. Seventy-five percent 
of our expenses are in three categories: salaries and benefits, supplies, and services. That’s about 75 
percent and all three of those categories are under budget and under last year. We’re making some 
headway on the work we have reported on the supply chain and a lot of issues on our staffing models 
and our span of control and management positions. Those are going to be on going for the rest of the 
year and into next year.  
 
All that translates into the EBIDA margins. You can see our days cash is over budget and that equates 
to about $30 million higher than budget in terms of reserves and year over year from a year ago about 
$80 million in cash higher. All in all we are continuing on a good start.  
 
I always try to throw a little bit of caution on this. We still have to open the building. I fully expect these 
numbers to move around a lot over the next couple of months. As we move into the building, new 
expenses will be coming on. I think in this report in December, January, and February, we will see some 
volatility in the numbers until we get to a new normal in the later part of the fiscal year.  
 
I’d be happy to answer any questions.  
 

President Drake: 
 
Pete, how would these numbers look compared to other hospitals in the region. Our numbers are all up. 
I know that’s a trend nationally. How do we compare relative to others in the region? 
 

Mr. Geier: 
 
From what I take from UHC, which is the national group I am associated with, not so much. I think all 
local hospitals are doing well. I think for a lot of hospitals the inpatient admissions are a mixed bag. 
Activities are good but I think some places are experiencing declines in admissions, struggling with 
admissions, locally and in some parts of the country, and even some of the rural areas around Ohio, they 
have particular struggles.  
 

President Drake: 
 
One of the things I am interested in is the impact of Medicaid expansion. That is one of the trends that 
impacts all these things strongly.   
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Mr. Geier: 
 
We are obviously seeing the impact from a positive standpoint on Medicaid expansion. We have been 
very proactive about setting up programs to sign people up; you can actually go back a year and sign 
people up. Obviously one of the big populations has been at University Hospital East in terms of volume 
and we’ve seen it there. The hospital is very full of activity. A year ago at this period of time for these five 
months, University Hospital East, and this is fully loaded expenses, was losing $2.2 million for the first 
five months of the year, they’re making $6 million. A lot of that is volume. We added services to University 
Hospital East, but it tends to be a population where we see that in University Hospital and both.  
 

Mr. Steinour: 
 
Are any of the startup numbers for the new James reflected in November or are they going to be in the 
future?  
 

Mr. Geier: 
 
They will be mostly in the future. We’ve been ramping up. The expenses are up in the James and they 
are down in other areas. We’re beginning to see it. The real interest decrease starts this second half of 
the year and we’ll get a full load next year in some of the staffing. Yes, we’ll probably see more of that in 
the second half of the year, I don’t think we’ll keep expenses lower than a year ago flat but we’re certainly 
trying to control them.  
 

Mr. Steinour: 
 
You had an expense exercise that you went through. We will lose visibility to the success of that by the 
one-time expense of the opening of the new hospital. It would be helpful to be able to more clearly see 
that.  
 

Mr. Geier: 
 
Ok. I can break that out next time. As I mentioned, hospital by hospital probably shows that a little better 
because you do see increases in the James relative to the ramp up and then other areas declines where 
we’ve instituted things.  

 
Mr. Steinour: 

 
Great.  
 

Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
We can also recognize it in individual line items, right? 

 
Mr. Geier: 

 
Yes. 

 
Dr. Gabbe: 

 
I think in response to President Drake’s question, we’ve seen at University Hospital East, our uninsured 
fall from 11 or 12 percent to 1 or 2 percent; that has helped.  

 
Mr. Geier: 

 
We’ve seen that at University Hospital too which sends out a large Medicaid population.  
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President Drake: 
 
Those two experiments: one is to see the impact of Medicaid expansion on things like the uninsured 
population and on the uncompensated care that we give and how those factors come together at the end 
of the day.  
 
Another thing for us to look at, that I am interested in, is the impact of decompressing the enterprise. You 
mentioned 15 days of diversion. That we should see also this next month or two; pretty rapidly when we 
open the new hospital. That will be an interesting trend to follow as well.  
 

Mr. Geier: 
 
It will be. To comment, and I’d let Susan, Andy, and others comment, I think we will see it. I don’t think it 
will immediately take care of the issue. We have some significant workflow, reengineering, and redesign 
work going on right now and our transfer process and our bed placement. The other half of that is capacity 
but I think we all recognize we’ve got some workflow issues, some information and data systems that 
we’re putting in place in our transfer center in the ED to help better with the patient placement; I do think 
it will help.  
 

President Drake: 
 
It will be interesting to follow over the next few months as well.  
 

Mr. Wexner:  
 
I have a question. I think some members may remember and some may not have been here, but we had 
a significant increase in cash, 62 days to 78 days. First question is, of about $16 million pick up, what are 
the sources of it and what does it look like a year out? 
 

Mr. Geier: 
 
The sources are two-fold. One, we’re exceeding the revenue number and the expense base is lowered 
down; it comes out the end in cash. I set our target for the end of this fiscal year, I would love to be able 
to end the year over 80 days. I haven’t done a projection. I can do that and what the following year looks 
like.  
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
Any range of outcome?  
 

Mr. Geier: 
 
We are talking about fiscal year 2016 and fiscal year 2016 gets even a little trickier with the budget 
because we have the full year of expenses for the James. I would hope we could continue to grow it, you 
know, three to six days a year which has been our range. We obviously have picked up. I think if we can 
end this fiscal year above 80 days and get into a range of 85 days for fiscal year 2017. 
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
That’s an easy number to remember. So much of what we do depends on building the cash reserves so 
then we can do other things. A lot of this speaks to efficiencies, really being an efficient organization. I’ve 
been thinking about it and on a go forward basis have you pondered efficiency as a strategy; and that’s 
something nice to do. It is a strategy in and of itself. I think that will be a lot of the work in the progress 
we’ve made and progress that we will make going forward, not putting aside effectiveness but we have 
to be efficient.  
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Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
There was some conversations that took place recently; spurred in part by your note. I think one of the 
things that we can do a better job of, and we need to do to break this down, is to take the expense 
structure and put it in different kinds of buckets. In other words, under the theory that all expenses are 
variable over a really long period of time but in the short run a lot of expenses aren’t. They can be in the 
long run but not the short run. If we have over $5 billion of expense, how much of it is actionable within 
what periods of time, in bigger buckets, and then break the bigger buckets down. I know Geoff and others 
in finance are working on that to give us a better depiction. I think when you look at the gross number 
and you say in corporate land ten percent of expenses is almost always within reach, some of that is true 
here but there are some differences. Geoff and I are trying to figure out how to demonstrate that because 
I think it needs a little more light on it.  
 
Did you want to say anything? 
 

Mr. Chatas:  
 
We’re working on it and breaking it up with the university and medical center in different pools and 
classifying the expenses that are addressable. I think what Jerry is talking about on the university side, 
as an example, is the tenured faculty bucket and what time that would take to address versus the 
significant ramp up in supplies or staff cost that we’ve experienced. 
 

Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
It was interesting. There was an article in The Lantern about a month or two months ago. It talked about 
the staffing of overall university. I think the number was something on the order of 44,000 staff of about 
6,700 to 6,800 being faculty. The student author was making the point where we are rapidly approaching 
having one staff or faculty member per student; which is kind of a staggering thing to think about. That’s 
one area for sure that needs to be exploded. 
 

President Drake: 
 
Let me say though, not to be critical or to be in the minutes, that we have an enterprise that is a huge 
enterprise with lots of employees that are not related to the undergraduate educational mission.  
 

Mr. Jurgensen: 
 
I agree with you and that’s why we need to go below the aggregate.  
 

President Drake: 
 
And that number also is head count and not FTE; it’s just about 50 percent inflated over the FTE. Not to 
discuss that. 
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
I will resist the temptation. Any other questions on the finances? We are making progress and I think 
we’re all committed to make continued progress and accelerate.  
 
I think we’ve taken out of the run rate about $100 million. Tim what does it look like the next year in terms 
of potential to take out.  

 
Mr. Chapman: 

 
If we stay at the $18,000 per adjusted admissions, the target was 18.7 million that would have been $100 
million. If you take the $700 per adjusted admission, we’re running $170 million.   
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If we hold the line at $18,000 per adjusted admission. I would be saying we’re well on our way towards a 
$200 million trajectory into fiscal year 2016. But one important question that we all need to really 
understand a little bit better is all of our payer contracts are up for renegotiation. What we’re doing right 
now is trying to run as hard as we can on efficiency with an uncertain outcome of what would happen on 
the end of the Aetna and United Healthcare contracts. I would say that a $200 million run rate is where 
we’re headed. We’re bending the curve. We really are bending the curve.  
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
I will make one comment on efficiency. You can unpack it a lot of different ways, at the end of the day, 
from the operations of the hospital, we’re in a competitive market with other hospitals that are efficient or 
maybe become more efficient to get a larger share of market based on the changes in payers. It’s kind 
of march or die on efficiency and we have to be efficient to maintain market share and that market share 
maintenance, or gain of market share actually which I would hope for, is absolutely connected to the 
success of the whole medical center. The notion of us being efficient in every way possible and just a 
culture of efficiency. People are figuring out and being creative and entrepreneurial about efficiency is 
what we should be doing. I give the same advice to the whole university because if, my metaphor would 
be, if I believe I am overweight and I ought to lose about 10 percent of my weight or 10 pounds then I 
would begin to think about how to do it. If I believe I have to rationalize my bone density and muscle 
density and all this, I delay the beginning of the beginning.  
 
I think this is a cultural issue of being efficient. Efficient in time, efficient in spans, efficient in how we buy 
things, efficient in how we sell things. Big organizations find it difficult to be entrepreneurial to change. 
That’s the task that lies ahead and we’re forced to be efficient. One because of judgment but more 
importantly and more immediately is the market. It just is what it is.  
 
We’re making progress and hopefully we can hold that line and in holding the line, maintain or gain market 
share because that would be a keyed measure of our success; gaining market share. That’s just how I 
think about things offline; we can have the debate.  
 

Dr. Moffatt-Bruce:  
 
I will just take but a minute.  
 
Obviously, every year we have to plan for the next year around quality and patient safety. I feel that we 
are making some in-roads. However, everybody is continuing to get better at the national level. Every 
year we tend to set our goals high.  
 
This is a plan that has been put in place every year for as long as I have been in this role and every year 
we review it, not only with our quality committees, but also with our patient advisory committee. This is a 
fairly lengthy plan, there’s almost 32 pages but just for your orientation, it does speak to who is here to 
support this around the medical directors, the CQO (chief quality officer), the physician in chief, and the 
CMO (chief medical officer). It also speaks to the confidentiality and as well where the data is collected.  
I think most importantly, it outlines what we’re going to be doing every year.  
 
On page 24, it actually speaks to our targets; what we want to do this year in order to achieve the success 
that we have achieved this past year. For instance, we want to continue to improve around mortality. We 
want to continue to improve around our value based purchasing, which is our pay for performance; when 
the government says how good we are, we want to be really good. We want to continue in our compliance 
around providing safe care to our patients. This is, for the first time, an integrated quality plan. This is all 
of the hospitals working with our different hospitals to assure that we’ve met our special populations as 
well. The cancer indicators are also in here and Dr. Goldberg and I worked on that together to meet the 
needs of all our patients across the medical center. This really is for your approval today if you see it 
meets that. It is somewhat of a living document; every year we tend to increase our expectations 
ourselves, but we set the expectations herein.  
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Mr. Wexner: 
 
Thank you. I really appreciated the moving up in the ranking. I’m sensing that culturally, across the various 
practices and hospitals, there’s been a buy-in on us being one of the safest places and best places on 
earth.  
 

Dr. Moffatt-Bruce: 
 
I appreciate your support.  
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
Thank you.  
 

Mr. Steinour: 
 
As a lay person, I want to look at page 24, I don’t know how to think about it in terms of upper index, best 
of breed performance by looking at the improvement. Could you give us some way of thinking about 
where this might position us?  
 

Dr. Moffatt-Bruce:  
 
It would depend on which ranking system you want us to look at.  
 
These infections, if we were to reduce just these particular infections, it would put us into the top quartile 
for all of the hospitals that have Medicare patients. It would also continue to allow us to be in the top 10 
for UHC. There is some consistency but we set these metrics based on where we feel, considering our 
past performance and trying to predict what others are going to do this year, where we would get to to be 
in the top 10 for rankings in UHC and the top quartile for CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid 
Services), which is what we need to get back the money for our value-based purchasing programs.  
 

Mr. Steinour: 
 

Is there a long-term set of objectives we’re trying to get to tap this out, number one, or how do you, how 
does this track to what we aspire to accomplish? 
 

Dr. Moffatt-Bruce: 
 
Every year, I would say that as people continuously get better across the nation, we are always trying to 
be in the top percentile around our quality indicators. We’d love to be number one in UHC and we will 
continue to aspire to that and hopefully track to that. Around the value-based purchasing, which is the 
CMS Medicare reimbursement, every year the metrics change and it is a little bit difficult to predict exactly 
where we can get to but we aspire to be in that top 10 percentile.  
 

President Drake: 
 
Two comments. One goes to Steve’s questions.  
 
The range of hospitals that are evaluated, it’s a very large range, very small hospitals, to huge ones and 
the patient mix is entirely different. Part of this is predicting the likely outcomes of very different 
populations of people but that’s something to chase. A very good thing about this is as we have begun to 
compare information unit to unit, region to region, now instead of thinking you’re doing a pretty good job, 
you can now see how everyone is doing. It actually has motivated the entire enterprise to do better and 
so everyone gets better every year and then the bar becomes higher and that’s a wonderful, that’s a very 
good thing broadly.  
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To Dr. Moffatt-Bruce, let me say that, in some of the places we are interested in getting to the top decile 
and others we want to get to the median. I am sure you do this but I would be more concerned if we had 
places that really lagged. I would focus more on the lagers then going from 11th to 10th. I worry more 
about places where we were lagging with the caveat that it could be that we were lagging in something 
that wasn’t particularly meaningful.  
 

Dr. Moffatt-Bruce: 
 
I think that is an important point and remembering too that we’re only going into our third year with the 
value-based purchasing, where we’re actually setting standards to improve going forward in comparison 
to all others, whether or not it’s 5,000 hospitals or its 100 hospitals. This is a fairly new, I would say, 
science, although we have to use a little bit of art in it as well.  
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
Thank you.  
 

Dr. Moffatt-Bruce:  
 
I do need a motion for approval if you see it so fits.  

 
CLINICAL QUALITY MANAGEMENT, PATIENT SAFETY AND SERVICE PLAN 

Resolution No. 2015-84 
 
Synopsis:  Approval of the annual review of the Clinical Quality Management, Patient Safety and Service 
Plan for The Ohio State University Hospital, Richard M. Ross Heart Hospital, Harding Hospital, and 
University Hospital East and the Arthur G. James Cancer Hospital, is proposed.  
 
WHEREAS the mission of the Wexner Medical Center is to improve people’s lives through the provision of 
high quality patient care; and 
 
WHEREAS the clinical quality management, patient safety and service plan outlines assessment and 
improvement of processes in order to deliver safe, effective, optimal patient care and services in an 
environment of minimal risk for inpatients and outpatients of The Ohio State University Hospital, Richard 
M. Ross Heart Hospital, Harding Hospital, University Hospital East, and the Arthur G. James Cancer 
Hospital: 
 
WHEREAS the proposed Clinical Quality Management, Patient Safety and Service Plan was approved by 
the Quality and Professional Affairs Committee of the Wexner Medical Center Board on November 19, 
2014: 
 
NOW THEREFORE 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the Wexner Medical Center Board approves the Clinical Quality Management, 
Patient Safety and Service Plan for The Ohio State University Hospital, Richard M. Ross Heart Hospital, 
Harding Hospital, University Hospital East, and the Arthur G. James Cancer Hospital. 
 
(See Appendix X for background information, page 245) 
 
Mr. Wexner:  

 
Can I have a motion? 

 
Upon motion of Dr. Reid, seconded by Mrs. Wexner, the Wexner Medical Center Board members adopted 
the foregoing motion by unanimous roll call vote, cast of board members Mr. Chatas, Dr. Gabbe, Dr. Drake, 
Mrs. Wexner, Mr. Jurgensen, and Dr. Reid.   
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Dr. Thompson: 
 
Please note that community members do not vote on accreditation items. 
 
I will note that a quorum is present and the motion carries Mr. Chairman.  
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
Thank you very much. I think the next order of business is a pleasure for Dr. Caliguri.  
 

Dr. Caligiuri: 
 
Thank you very much. Good morning everyone. Thanks to all of you for joining us. For those of you that 
do not know, I am Mike Caliguri, the CEO of the James and the Director of the Comprehensive Cancer 
Center.  
 
It is a pleasure for me to take a moment to recognize all of you today for being here as well as some of 
our past award winners. We’re going to present the James Hope Award today to two very distinguished 
individuals, Scott Oeslager and Bob Massie.  
 
I’m pleased and honored to be able to present the award to these two individuals who’ve made enormous 
impact on our cancer program by extension to our university, our community, and the lives of the patients 
and families that we serve. Before I introduce you, I want to tell a little bit about the award itself.  
 
The James Hope Award is presented annually to one or two individuals or organizations that have 
demonstrated exceptional commitment to advancing the highest quality patient care, education, and 
research in cancer or improving healthcare access for cancer patients in Ohio and beyond. James Hope 
Award winners are advocates, collaborators, innovators, and certainly leaders.  
 
When I am with a group of people that don’t work in health care, I am often asked isn’t it depressing to 
work in a cancer hospital or to be researching such a formidable and life threatening disease. I am always 
quick to answer “no not at all”. As many of my colleagues here know, we devote our lives to studying 
cancer and caring for those who struggle against it. We tell them about the enormous gains we’ve made 
in understanding the causes of cancer, about the amazing new therapies, and the growth in them are 
people successfully treated and cured of cancer. We tell them about the extraordinary people we meet 
each day in our work. So rather than depress us, the environment energizes us, rather than bringing out 
the worst in people, we see the very best in people here and in our colleagues, in our community, and 
especially in our patients and their families. All of this giving us great hope and inspiration for the future.  
 
In the front lawn of the main entrance of our new James Cancer Hospital and Solove Research Institute 
is a beautiful life sized bronze statue that depicts a woman reaching into the air to release three 
shimmering gold birds. It’s graceful, it’s elegant, and it’s named “The Statue of Hope”. I want to spend 
just a minute here with the artist who created this lovely sculpture.  
 

(Video) 
 
“I am a Holocaust Survivor. If we do not have hope, we don’t have a future.” Alfred Tibor believes in hope. 
Hope sustained him in the gulag and the message of hope is the essence in the works of art he creates.  
 
In the early 1990s, Dr. Arthur G. James was looking for an artist to create an inspirational work to grace 
the front of the new cancer hospital that was named for him. He met Alfred Tibor, saw his work, and the 
project was born. Dr. James saw a particular statue of a woman releasing a bird from her hands. It 
represented the message he wanted to convey and it inspired the title he wanted the piece to have.  
 
He said, “Why don’t you give a title of the piece ‘Hope’ because we are working for the hope every day.” 
Alfred Tibor went to work, inspired by his life experience and the vision of Dr. Arthur G. James. He 
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sculpted a woman in bronze. Moving forward, looking ahead, he added three birds to represent freedom. 
I wanted to express that time, living figure who is walking. Walking off and letting the birds fly because 
she became healthy, she could give life and let the birds fly. It is expressing freedom and health.  
 
Since 1993, thousands of people have walked by the statue of hope as they enter and leave the James. 
What each of those people feels and thinks when they see it is known to them alone. For Alfred Tibor, 
creating the statue was a simple act of giving.  
 
“It’s going to give support for those people who are hit by that sickness and I am giving them support to 
survive.” 
 

Dr. Caligiuri: 
 
Today we have our two winners of the award. They are going to receive a beautiful miniature replica of 
the Hope statue created for them by the original sculpture, Alfred Tibor.  
 
Our first honoree today couldn’t be here because he is recovering from surgery but his Chief of Staff, 
Gina Wilt is here receive the award on his behalf. He is certainly one of Ohio’s most respected Senators 
and a strong voice of the cancer community at our State’s capitol. Senator Scott Oeslager has 27 years 
of legislative experience, representing the residents of Stark County. He currently serves as the chair of 
the influential Senate Finance committee which develops the State’s two-year operating budget and 
significant issues such as medical education funding and Medicaid. He is also the former chairman and 
current member of the Senate Medicaid Health and Human Services Committee which oversees 
healthcare policy in our state.  
 
We are honoring Senator Oeslager today because of a cause he took up a few years ago on our behalf 
and on behalf of really all cancer patients to ensure that individuals traveling this challenging journey of 
cancer have access to the most advanced and complex cancer therapies without facing significant 
personal financial challenges. Chairman Oeslager worked closely with our government affairs team, the 
administration, and his colleagues to bring about a state law change, that this year through the enactment 
of Bill 99, to ensure oral chemotherapy agents have parody in insurance coverage with intravenous 
chemotherapy agents.  
 
I can’t overstate the importance of this change because of the way insurance plans were previously 
covered for these two types of treatments. A patient could be required to pay thousands of dollars monthly 
for chemotherapy delivered through a pill versus a much smaller copay for intravenous therapies. Some 
patients chose to discontinue the best treatment simply because they could not afford it while others 
depleted their savings to acquire the medications. The new law that Senator Oeslager authored will allow 
physicians and patients to make care determinations based on only the most appropriate treatment rather 
than on the cost. In addition, Senator Oeslager coauthored legislation Bill 230, also signed into law this 
year which ends the practice in Ohio of sending cancer medications that cannot be self-administered and 
must be injected directly to the patients. These delicate therapies are not meant to be in the hands of the 
patients and must always be in a controlled environment to ensure their efficacy. Ending this practice, 
which has typically been called, “brown bagging” is a significant step forward in patient safety for our 
cancer patients.  
 
For these achievements and for demonstrating every day at the Statehouse the attributes we seek in our 
James Hope Award recipients, those being advocacy, collaboration, innovation, and leadership, I am 
honored to give the 2014 James Hope Award to Chairman Scott Oeslager.  
 

Ms. Wilt: 
 
Thank you. I am sorry Senator Oeslager could not be here. I am trying to think what he might say.  
 
I think he would first be thinking, I probably can’t take this home because of ethics. He’s humbled, he’s 
honored. It was definitely a team effort, the oral chemo and the brown bagging bill, they seem like common 
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sense initiatives to us. Things are not always that easy at the Statehouse; it took us a while to get some 
things done. Jenny is great to work with and she’s feisty when she needs to be and friendly to everyone. 
It’s been great to have her there with Stephanie and Katie. It was a team effort.  
 
He is definitely a collaborator. Thank you. He is honored.  
 

Dr. Caligiuri: 
 
Thank you. Our second James Hope Award is one of central Ohio’s most respected business and 
community leaders, Robert or Bob Massie, retired from Chemical Abstracts Service this past spring where 
he had served 21 years as President and CEO and director.  
 
Many people in Columbus knew the Northwest side lawn of Chemical Abstracts Service for the Picnic 
with the Pops concerts for almost three decades. Bob extended the best and the highest use of the lawn 
by hosting Cancer Survivors’ Day for many years and literally launching Pelotonia from that site for the 
first three years of the grassroots bike ride that has now raised over $82 million for cancer research in its 
first six years.  
 
Bob’s contributions to Columbus and to the James only begin with Chemical Abstracts. His keen intellect 
and his acumen have been highly valued and sought after by several entities. He most recently served 
as secretary and director at Tech Columbus, a project he spearheaded in 2005 which united the business 
technology center, a business incubator on Kinnear Road, the Ohio State Affiliated Science and 
Technology Campus Corporation, commonly called SciTech, and the Columbus Technology Council and 
Advocacy group.  
 
Bob has been Chair of the James Cancer Hospital Board and Chair of the University Medical Center 
Partners, a non-profit corporation to develop commercial enterprises for research coming out of Ohio 
State’s Wexner Medical Center. Among the many things Bob has done for the James and the 
Comprehensive Cancer Center, he’s been instrumental in helping us develop the plan for our new cancer 
hospital and the operations of our facility. I am proud to say that today, as I mentioned earlier, we moved 
the first 40 patients from the intensive care unit into the new James.  
 
What is so special about Bob is that he embraces our vision to create something extraordinary at Ohio 
State, a place that will not only offer the best cancer care in the nation but will be an inspiring environment 
in which our physicians, our scientists, and our staff will work together each day and will attract the best 
and brightest people in healthcare, research, and teaching in an environment of collaboration against a 
common enemy, cancer.  
 
On a personal note, Bob has been a mentor and an inspiration to me, providing his wisdom, experience, 
and careful council to help me be a better leader for the James and the cancer center and for the university 
and for this I will be forever grateful to him.  
 
For his extraordinary leadership, collaboration, advocacy, and his guidance and vision in moving the new 
James forward, I am proud to present the 2014 James Hope Award to Mr. Bob Massie.  
 

Mr. Massie:  
 
Thank you so much Dr. Caliguri, members of the Board. I think this award is going in wrong direction. 
When I was this tall, my father walked into the living room or wherever the TV was, he was a surgeon, 
Chief of Surgery at several hospitals, a member of the greatest generation, and officer in World War II. 
He said, “I don’t know what you’re doing but you’re coming with me.” He took me around to make the 
rounds with him and I basically grew on this stuff, to the point where I began to hallucinate that I could 
simply look after people. I learned over time, especially through law school that that actually was illegal.  
 
The message I would like to leave with you, if I may, is that I do believe that we need to reflect back on 
the fact that this extraordinary leadership at the James and the Wexner Medical Center has a track record 
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of reaching out to the community and allowing people like myself, where appropriate and when possible, 
to hopefully add some value and maybe be useful. It is this incredible connection between this medical 
center and the James, of course, and the community that I think is unusual. It certainly was unusual when 
I was growing up.  
 
My father was a classic surgeon. He was in charge all the time, certainly in the operating room, but all 
the time. But the sense you get, the sense I’ve gotten certainly from this institution is that if you can help, 
if you can collaborate, if you can bring value, you’re welcome.  
 
I would like to say, first, thank you for this extraordinary award, it means more to me than you know, if 
only my father could see it. And second of all, in my 22 years in this town, there is no work that I have 
been involved in that has meant more to me than the work I have been privileged to share with the 
leadership of the James. I wish I had brought some award for them and for you. It is great to see all of 
you again by the way; I’ve been out of the game a little bit with a health issue myself and I miss it. 
 
Thank you for all you’re doing and President Drake, welcome to you sir. I hope you get over to Chemical 
Abstracts sometime. All the chemistry you need is right over there.  
 
Thank you very much.  
 

Mr. Wexner: 
 
I think we’re ready now to move into executive session. Blake?  
 

Dr. Thompson: 
 
I simply need a motion to recess into executive session.  

 
Upon motion of Mr. Wolfe, seconded by Dr. Drake, the Wexner Medical Center Board members adopted 
the foregoing motion by unanimous roll call vote, cast of board members Mr. Chatas, Dr. Gabbe, Dr. Drake, 
Mr. Wolfe, Mr. Steinour, Mr. Fischer, Mrs. Wexner, Mr. Jurgensen, Dr. Reid and Mr. Wexner.  
 
Dr. Thompson: 
 

Mr. Chairman, the motion carries to recess into executive session to discuss business sensitive trade 
secrets.  
 

Mr. Wexner:  
 
Thank you.  
 

Attest: 
 
 
 

Leslie H. Wexner    Blake Thompson 
Chairman     Secretary 
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